Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.30pm, 18th July 2016, at the Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard, John Harrison, Philippa Hill-John, Brynmor Jones, Christine Priday Sara Pickard, Jeanette Troughton, Wynford Ellis Owen & Chris James
ALSO PRESENT: -
County Councillor 
Gavin Hill-John (Pentyrch & GYG) 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors
Clare Bath & Graham Thomas
60
Police Matters
PC Samuel Willis advised members that there had been 35 occurrences in the previous month including 9 recorded crimes and some 10-15 off-road bike incidents. He promised that there would be more of these to follow in view of the success achieved thus far.  He went on to describe the crimes that had occurred which ranged from a burglary at the Kings Arms to cars stolen from Parc y Coed, Creigiau, one from the drive and the other from the garage.  He made reference to an incident on Heol Goch where a Police vehicle had sustained damage from an overhanging tree.  He also talked about the reports made to him of HGVs travelling through the villages contrary to weight limit restrictions and his enquiries had indicated that it was more appropriate to deal with these instances, at this stage, by way of educating the drivers and owners rather than prosecution.  He urged residents to note down registration numbers and the times of these incidents and pass them on to him for investigation.  Cllr Gavin Hill-John concurred with the officer stating that the information was of good quality.
Cllr Stuart Thomas made reference to the lack of a safety barrier outside the children’s play area opposite the Creigiau Inn, especially when cars were parked along the kerb.  PC Willis felt that the issue was 10% Police and 90% Council intervention and Cllr Gavin Hill-John agreed.  The Clerk advised the problem had been reported to CCC the previous year and nothing had been done.  Cllr Hill-John asked that he be passed the previous correspondence and he would further this with CCC on behalf of Cllr Graham Thomas.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Stuart Thomas went on to talk about witnessing a scrambler motor bike emerging from the woodlands as he was driving down Heol Goch.  He followed this vehicle down the hill and saw it turn into Heol Berry.  He also queried the incident with the police vehicle and the overhanging tree.  There was a discussion around this subject.
Cllr Howard thanked the officer for attending the carnival with his colleagues and entering into the spirit of the occasion and the Chair thanked PC Willis for his time.  PC Willis left the meeting.
61
County Council Matters 
Cllr Gavin Hill-John referred first of all to the latest updates regarding Creigiau Quarry and confirmed that the Clerk had circulated the latest emails.  It was likely the planning application would go to the Planning Committee meeting in September, now that Tarmac had now submitted agreement to funding the passing places on Heol Pant y Gored, which were being sold by a land owner (believed to be the Wingfield Estate).  In addition there was also a response to the need for an Environmental Health Assessment.  There would be opportunity for further consultation on this beginning on 21st July and he urged residents, irrespective of whether they had objected previously, to do so again.  Although there was a three week consultation period CCC would accept objections up to the eve of the meeting.  Cllr Howard asked what the AMs & MP were doing, as they should be making communities safer, not jeopardising their safety.  Cllr Gavin Hill-John responded that all these issues were contained within the LDP and Cllr Howard responded that the Well-Being Act was more important.  This provoked a discussion during which it was felt that there was a need to provide a demonstration of the proposed passing places, showing residents where they were going to be and what they would be like.
He then moved on to the issue of the review of the highways and stated that this would be completed soon and that he hoped to provide the PCC with the whole plan in September 2016.  He said that he would push for road safety improvements to Church Road and Heol Goch in terms of pot-holes and over-grown hedging, etc., but he would not be advocating widening the road or straightening out bends, as this would be contrary to the rural nature of the area, as well as persuade some drivers to drive even faster.  A discussion ensued with Cllr James voicing his concern for some cyclists on Heol Goch and Cllr Stuart Thomas referring to the broken weight limit sign at Pant y Gored farm.
Cllr Gavin Hill-John then, as promised in the last meeting, went on to provide an update on School Lane, GYG, and showed members a map of the plan that was to be implemented during the summer holidays.  He went on to explain the details on the map regarding the small section of the road that would be tarmaced to prevent scouring on the corner, as well as allowing access to the refuse lorries, the drainage issues; the raised footpath; the drop kerbs to allow access to the adjacent properties and the nature of the construction, involving hexagonal permeable paver cells filed with gravel.  He went on to point out that this is what CCC would be doing and that residents would be advised by letter very soon and that he would be sending round leaflets.  He stressed that the PCC had had no involvement or input into the plans although this did not mean the PCC would be immune to complaints from some residents.

He went on to advise that the drainage issues, including the culverts, on Main Road, GYG, had been resolved.  Cllr James queried a rumour of a 20 mph zone along Main Road and Cllr Gavin Hill-John promised to enquire into this.  He then went onto talk about an address he had given to the school on the Lan Mining disaster and a discussion ensued upon how this could be developed through the schools.  

The Chairman thanked Cllr Gavin Hill-John for his contributions to the Community link and Cllr Hill-John left the meeting. 
62
Public Session 
There were no members of the public present.
63
Matters Arising from the Public Session 
There were no matters arising.
64
To consider a Village Plan
Cllr Howard reminded members that the PCC had previously voted to provide a £50 voucher to the winner of the Village Questionnaire draw.  The Creigiau Inn had kindly agreed to donate a bottle of wine, if the resident winning the raffle, chose to eat in their restaurant.  She was disappointed that the King’s Arms in Pentyrch were not able to commit, as the managers there were in the process of being replaced.  She stated that she was going to ask at de Courcey’s.  There was a brief discussion regarding this issue.
65
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 20th June 2016
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Owen, seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
66
Matters Arising
The Chairman asked that the Clerk send a letter of thanks to Jo Howell for her duties as the locum Clerk.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 37

The Clerk advised members of the actions taken by the locum Clerk subsequent to the last meeting and that she had spoken to Radyr & Morganstown CC who advised that they had not applied for road closures relying on the Police.  The Clerk reminded Councillors that for the previous two years he had obtained official road closure notices from CCC and these had been implemented by Councillors assisted by Police from a safety aspect.  The failure last year of the Police to arrive on time was simply down to the Police Officer failing to properly read the information, he had been sent, regarding the time of the event.

Paragraph 45 (Paragraph 36.1)

The Clerk advised that the locum Clerk had spoken to the Post Office who had confirmed that the Pentyrch Post Office should be open 9am-5pm Mon-Fri and 9am-12.30pm on a Saturday.  They will be contacting the branch to let them know there have been complaints about their opening hours and that there needs to be an immediate improvement.  However if there are any problems going forward, and no notice is displayed explaining the closure, details can be reported back to the Post Office and they will raise a more formal complaint.  
Paragraph 47

The Clerk advised that the locum Clerk had enquired about the Toyota and why it needed four new tyres.  The Toyota has done 20,000 miles which is the normal wear for a vehicle of this size.
Paragraph 47

The Clerk advised that the locum Clerk had checked the Church in Wales burial fees for 2016, and that they are the same as the previous year, 2015, when there was a large increase.  The Clerk confirmed that our fees are in line with these.
Paragraph 48

The Clerk advised that the locum Clerk has confirmed with RCT that all applications will be shown on the weekly list we get sent including outline, householder and major developments.
67
To receive the Minutes of the Staffing Committee Meeting held on 12th July 2016
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Harrison, seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
68
Matters Arising

The Chairman drew Councillors attention to the penultimate paragraph on Page 2 of the Minutes and asked that Council formally agree the timing of the selection process as set out.  A discussion ensued and it was agreed that the dates would all move forward by one week in order to facilitate a candidate selected for interview being able to attend within a two week time frame rather than just a week.  Thus the amendment would read:
· The closing date for applications will be 23rd September

· Any short-listing process to be undertaken in the week commencing 26th September, 

· Interviews to be arranged for the two-weeks commencing 3rd October in order that 

· The decision of the Staffing Committee is ratified by the full Council meeting on the 17th October.  

· This would allow sufficient time to check references in order to appoint the successful candidate before the end of October to give that person time, if required, to give a month’s notice to an existing job, in order to start on 1st December 2016.

Clerk to arrange
69
Clerk’s Report
69.1

New Chairs & Tables
The Clerk advised that new chairs and crockery had been purchased and received.  New tables had also been ordered, although delivery was still pending. 
69.2

Community Councils Charter
The Clerk advised the Council about the actions taken by the locum Clerk subsequent to the last meeting and that CCC had not responded.  The Chairman understood that a new Monitoring Officer had been appointed by CCC and suggested that she should be invited to a joint meeting of all Community Councils to try and break the impasse.  This was agreed and the Clerk was asked to contact the other Community Councils to see if they wish to join with the PCC.  Clerk to arrange
69.3

Upgrade to the Memorial Park Playground, Pentyrch
The Clerk advised members that the new equipment had been put in on 13th July and the wet-pour had been completed the following day.  There were a couple of issues, subsequent to the installation, that the Clerk was not happy about and he was in the process of dealing with the Company to resolve these concerns.  A discussion also occurred in relation for the need for disabled-friendly play equipment in the villages.
69.4

Notice boards
The Clerk advised members that, following the last meeting, the noticeboards had been emptied of all notices that were not PCC or Police notices and also told Councillors that the protocol followed for the last 10 years was that the CMO placed notices in the noticeboards, removing old or obsolete notices at the same time.  The Clerk or Admin Assistant receives the notices and decides what should be placed and where.  It is a general rule that commercial adverts are not placed in the noticeboards.  The Chairman, Cllr Stuart Thomas, voiced his concerns that the noticeboards were not maintained properly and were full of old and obsolete notices.  He circulated photographs he had taken of some of the noticeboards and invited members to compare the PCC noticeboards against the photograph he had taken of a noticeboard in a neighbouring Community Council area.  He pointed out that of the several notices in the noticeboard only two were Community Notices.  He felt that the PCC noticeboards looked untidy and unprofessional and it was for this reason that he had instructed the locum Clerk to have the noticeboards emptied of all non PCC or Police notices.  He asked that Council endorse this action.  This generated a lively debate with suggestions that all notices are laminated so that they are not affected by the weather; the noticeboards should only contain PCC notices and that social media was a better method of distributing information.  The Clerk pointed out that the noticeboard in GYG Village Hall was owned by GYG VH and could not have Community notices removed.  In addition the double noticeboards by the Pentyrch Shops were half paid for by PNW and the noticeboard by Creigiau School had always been tidied by the former school secretary, Linda Reed, however this had not continued.  
Cllr Philippa Hill-John proposed that one of the two noticeboards in each of the villages would be for PCC notices only and the other would be for general community use.  This was seconded and agreed.  The Clerk sought clarification as to which noticeboard would be for PCC use only and it was agreed that the noticeboard outside the PCC offices would be for PCC use; the Chairman stated that the noticeboard by the School should be for PCC use.  As regards GYG the Clerk pointed out that the most appropriate noticeboard for PCC use only would be the one by the bus-stop and alongside the path leading to the footbridge over the Taff to the railway station.  Cllr Rosser disagreed saying that nobody looked at this noticeboard and that it should be moved.  Cllr James said that he would discuss the issue with Cllr Rosser and revert back to the Clerk.  
The Clerk went on to advise members of the costs involved in replying the noticeboards.  He advised that a lockable, wall mounted, aluminium, single door noticeboard was £77 and a double door £208. A lockable, wall mounted, wooden frame, single door £200 and a double door £240, whilst a lockable, post mounted, noticeboard of a similar size to the existing ones would cost £400-£500.  The Clerk advised that of the seven noticeboards owned/used by the PCC, 5 of them are post mounted and the CMO is in the middle of refurbishing two of the noticeboards, where the Perspex is broken.  Cllr Hill-John suggested that there was no need for new notice-boards and that replacement internal backing would be more cost effective.  This was agreed.  Cllr Howard also suggested that Creigiau ‘new estate’ deserved a new noticeboard.
Clerk to arrange

69.5

Unsafe stile, Creigiau
It was agreed that the suggestion from Cllr Howard that the PCC write to the farmer who owns the field, in which there is an unsafe stile, asking whether he is happy for the PCC to apply to change the status of the footpath to a PROW.  None of the members were aware of the name or the contact details of the farmer.
Clerk to arrange

69.6

Panic Alarms
The Clerk advised that the locum Clerk had met with the ADT Sales representative and explained the request for panic alarms.  Unfortunately the system at the Council offices is too old to have the alarms added to it and the total cost for an upgraded system, additional motion alarms on the door at the rear of the property and the installation of a radio panic alarm, which could be taken moved one desk/room to another, would cost £2,245.  The Clerk advised members that in his opinion the cost was totally disproportionate to the assessed risk and also pointed out that there were panic buttons already fitted at the front door although, as he had never had the need to press them he did not know who, if anybody, they connected to.  This generated a discussion where differing views were aired.  Cllr Hill-John proposed that the scheme was not proceeded with, as the costs were too extreme; this was seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed by a vote of six in favour. 
69.7

Metal Detecting on Council Land
The Clerk advised Council of the request received from a Pentyrch resident, seeking permission for his 13 year old daughter, who has an interest in history, to make use of the metal detector she received for her birthday on Council land.  The resident and his daughter have joined the National Council for Metal Detecting (NCMD) to ensure they follow the code of conduct and are covered by £10 million public liability insurance.  He had read on the web-site of the Council assets of parkland, woodland and grassland and feels that any ‘historical finds’ found would be of interest to the Community.  The Clerk had pointed out that it would be unlikely to be appropriate on amenity areas, where the grass is kept cut for leisure activities, but may be considered on areas like the Garth Mountain or the Council woodlands.  Cllr Troughton opened the discussion by opposing any digging up of Council land as it could desecrate the area.  Cllr James pointed out that dog walkers, hikers and mountain bike riders could cause the same if not worse desecration and a discussion ensued.  Cllr Troughton proposed that the request should not be allowed and this was seconded by Cllr Harrison.  There were five in favour or the proposal and one abstention and the request was rejected.  The Clerk was asked to advise the applicant.  Clerk to arrange

69.8

Application to Register Easements
The Clerk explained the application to register easements with regard to sewers and water pipes on parts of PCC land at Ffordd Dinefwr, Creigiau.  It was believed this was part of the upgrading of the sewage pumping plant at Llys Dyfodwg.  Cllrs agreed not to object to the easements.  Clerk to arrange
69.9

Financial Regulations 2016
The Clerk advised Council that he had received an updated version of financial regulations from OVW.  However the PCC had updated their regulations in 2014 following the adoption of an online business banking system and the Clerk recommended that he be allowed to make a comparison; highlight any changes necessary and re-draft a new policy for consideration at the September meeting.  This was agreed. Clerk to arrange
69.10 & 12
Web-site Committee Meeting
The Clerk had received contact from Shaun Pinney who had supplied a list of dates to meet for a reconvened web-site Committee Meeting.  It was agreed that this would take place on Monday 8th August at 7pm at the Council Offices.  The Clerk was asked to confirm this date with Shaun Pinney.  Clerk to arrange 

69.11

The Knit & Natter Group
The Clerk advised members that group had contributed £40 in cash to the PCC for the use of the upstairs room on a Friday morning.  They had asked that £20 of this money be spent on a small Christmas tree for the shopping area at High Corner Shops, Pentyrch.  The Clerk asked whether Council were happy for him to make enquires with CCC, who are the owners, as to whether this is acceptable.  Cllr Priday declared an interest as a member of the group.  Council agreed to the request and suggested that the entire contribution should be used for the purchase of a bigger Christmas tree at the appropriate time.  Clerk to arrange 
Cllr Harrison requested that it be minuted how wonderful Pentyrch Village was at the present time with the various flowers in full bloom.  He asked that the Clerk write to Pentyrch Open Gardens congratulating them on their magnificent display.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
By the same token Cllr Stuart Thomas asked that the Clerk write to CCC (Parks) expressing disappointment that the CCC provided planters had not been provided with any flowers.  Clerk to arrange
70
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £6,576.17 and receipts of £1,389.36 were recorded for June 2016.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Harrison; seconded by Cllr Troughton and agreed by all.  
71
Planning Applications
There were five planning applications to consider:

a) 16/01486/MNR ~ Redrow Homes, land north of Heol Goch, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments
b) 16/01428/DCH ~ Is y Deri, School Lane, Gwaelod-y-Garth,.  No adverse comments 

c) 16/01368/DCH ~ 84, Maes-y-Sarn, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments 
d) 16/01596/DCH ~ 43, Parc-y-Felin, Creigiau.  Cllrs Stuart Thomas & Nikki Howard declared an interest.  No adverse comments 

e) 16/01677/MNR - The Barns, south of Elm Cottage, Heol-y-Parc, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments 

72
Correspondence

18.7.16 ~ Cllr Priday queried the valuation from MGY and was advised by the Clerk.  There were no other comments on correspondence.

73
Forward Planning
The Clerk explained that the Forward Planning represented the first quarter’s income and expenditure for the financial year 2016/17.  The figures for expenditure against the budget were where the Clerk expected them to be at this period of the financial year.  He had no recommendations for the transfer of further reserves and the balances shown reflected the balances held at 30th June.  He invited any questions on the figures presented and none were forthcoming.  The Chairman advised members that the potential cost of advertising and expenses in respect of the Clerk’s position could potentially be £1,200 - £1,500.  The Clerk advised that there was sufficient money in the general fund to cover this estimate. 
74
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	7.7.16
	Nikki Howard
	Please can you arrange for the authorities to remove a fallen tree which is blocking a rural footpath? The tree is in the woods, on the footpath linking Tynant Road and Groes Faen. It can be accessed via the gate, opposite Creigiau Frog Pond.
	Email to CCC (Footpaths)



	12.7.16
	Chris Priday
	The grit bin on Lon y Fro, Pentyrch, appears to have been emptied of grit which is in a pile alongside the bin.  Could you advise CCC please?
	CMO advised in the first instance

	12.7.16
	Stuart Thomas
	On Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau, between lampposts 1 – 10, the vegetation to the side of the pavement is so overgrown that it is virtually impossible to walk along the pavement without stepping into the road. Could you advise CCC please so that the overgrowth can be cut back? 
	Email to C2C

	12.7.16
	Stuart Thomas
	On the east side of Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau, opposite the lay-by there are road signs still in the grass advising motorists that the lay-by is closed despite the fact that the lay-by has been re-opened for some months after it had been filled with chippings being used on highway Maintenance elsewhere.  In addition there are traffic cones similarly on the eastern verge all of which are now covered by grass that has grown around them.  Could you advise CCC that these should now be collected?
	Email to C2C



	12.7.16
	Stuart Thomas
	At the triangular island on Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau, in front of Pant y Gored Farm there is a broken weight restriction sign in the hedgerow.  Could you advise CCC that this needs replacing?
	Email to C2C

	18.7.16
	Chris Priday
	The issue relating to the grit bin I reported has been resolved as a neighbour pout the grit back in the bin.
	For information

	18.7.16
	John Harrison
	The island at the junction of Penuel Road and Bronllwyn, Pentyrch has been damaged for several months now and nothing appears to be being done.  Could you ascertain the latest position?
	Email to Gavin Hill-John and C2C

	18.7.16
	John Harrison
	It is pleasing to note that the hedges by the school in Bronllwyn, Pentyrch have been cut back promptly.
	For information

	18.7.16
	Nikki Howard
	Could you contact CCC and ask when they propose to cut back the hedges along the A.4119 between the two entrances to Creigiau and the overgrowth has made a number of areas along the pavement impassable.
	Email to C2C


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.50 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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